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	BELVUE HIGH SCHOOL

Rowdell Road, Northolt, Middx UB5 6AG
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Minutes of the Governing Body Meeting held on

4th December 2017 at 5.30pm
Attendance:
Shelagh O’Shea – Head Teacher (SO))
Joan Andrews – Co-opted (JA)
Ross Tobin – Co-opted Governor (RT)

Ben Shipton - Staff (BS)

Kevin Bhambra - Co-opted Governor (KB)

Shamini Therarajah - Parent Governor(ST)

Behrouz Emani - Co-opted governor (BE)
Jay Shah - Acting Chair (JS)

Others Present:
Helen Hill – Governor Support Clerk

	1. 
	OPENING FORMALITIES
	Action

	1.1
	Welcome and Introductions and Apologies for Absence:

Mike Hibbert and Shane Beverley sent their apologies. These were recorded and accepted. A warm welcome was given to Behrouz the new co-opted governor on the Governing Body
	

	2. 
	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS (pecuniary and non-pecuniary)
	Action

	2.1
	There were no declarations of interests.

	

	3. 
	MINUTES OF THE FULL GB MEETING HELD ON 9th OCTOBER
	Action

	3.1

3.2
	With two minor amendments, the minutes were signed off as an accurate record of the meeting.

Matters Arising. There were none
	

	4. 
	GOVERNORS’ STRATEGIC DECISIONS
	Action

	4.1

	Update on Building Programmes/Ken Acock Centre

The HT introduced this item. She reported that:

· Since Woodbar was in financial difficulty the LA had remained in communication with this company. Following the re-procurement exercise, the Council had instructed the new building contractor IMS to review the Woodbar installation prior to the start of the completion project.

· Based on the recommendations of this report, the Council had instructed IMS to carry out significant remedial works in order to ensure that the building met all building control requirements so that the building was safe and fit for purpose. Some remedial work was now in progress with the ground floor infill slab and beams demolished and sections of brickwork removed in order to install new raft foundations.

· A further issue had recently been identified relating to the concrete beams and stairs. Further structural advice would be sought on the extent of the necessary remedial work for this element. As soon as the LA had detailed recommendations from the structural engineer the required remedial works would be undertaken.

· The Council would have to meet the costs of these additional works and in the meantime the intent is to raise this matter formally with the Council’s legal services team with a view to commence proceedings against Woodbar and recover the associated costs.

· The Council confirmed with the HT that once it had received the full structural feedback on the extensive defective works of this project it would consider whether the Health and Safety Executive needed to be formally notified.

· The CDM adviser and the advice provided by the school’s Health and Safety Officer suggested that whilst these defective works were of a serious nature they were not reportable under the current Health and Safety guidelines as this building project was ‘a work in progress’ - there had been no collapse or structural failure.

· The school had been informed that an officer from Astec would be visiting the site to review the current work and would then meet with the Head Teacher to discuss the school’s safety concerns and how these might be addressed.

· the Council had informed the school that two former directors of Woodbar had set up a new company, ‘BW Contracts’ trading as Woodbar. Constructionline had been advised not to grant approved status based on any former works or accounts in the name of Woodbar Ltd.


	

	4.2

4.3
	Q & A: 
ST: How could the school ensure that Woodbar was exposed and legal action be taken against it?

The HT reported that the Council was considering taking legal advice and was awaiting further information based on the structural reports that were being undertaken. The governors strongly recommended that action be taken against Woodbar to stop it trading in the future.

JS: What impact did the delays in the building of the site have on post-16 students?

The HT reported that post-16 students were adapting well to using the Northolt school site and the Ken Acock Centre. Northolt school had confirmed that Belvue post-16 students could use its site until Easter 2018, by which time the Belvue site should be ready for use. Travelling between sites, however, was proving very challenging to the staff and this was putting a strain on staffing resources for the whole school.

JS: What could the governors do to help?

The Head Teacher said that governors should be assured that the new building contractor, appointed to complete the site, was well on track to complete the project.


KB: What more could the LA do to provide further support to the school?

The Head Teacher said that Chris Summers had been involved in discussions with the LA regarding the building developments and the continuance of Woodbar trading as a company. Both the Council and the school were waiting for an independent structural report regarding the additional structural defects found on the site.

BE: Are the original building plans still being used?

The Head Teacher confirmed that the same building permission granted two years ago at the start of the project was still in operation.

The Governors agreed that the Directors of Woodbar should be made liable for the defective building works.

The expansion of the school site.

The Head Teacher reported that three contractors had been shortlisted by the LA. The LA was familiar with the three companies, and the LA would confirm in the new year which one had been appointed. Works would start in September 2018.


JA: Why were the building works starting in September at the start of the school academic year and not in the school holidays?

The Head Teacher reported that further discussion on the start date would take place once the new company had been appointed.



Update on finance

The Head Teacher reported that the Director of Finance, Gary Redhead, had reported back to the all the Head Teachers of the special schools in the borough that the Schools Forum was very reluctant to transfer additional funding from the school block to the high needs block. 

However, this needed to happen so that these schools could manage the financial resources to meet the SEND needs of pupils. This was particularly pertinent to Belvue school in that it received less funding per pupil than pupils in other special schools in the borough. In response to this decision made by the Schools Forum, Gary Redhead had commissioned an independent consultant to undertake a review of the spending needs of the special schools in the borough. If the outcome of the review proved to be that Belvue did not receive the additional funding it needed then Belvue would find itself in the almost inevitable position of failing to meet the complex needs of the pupils in the school. The consultant was due to visit the school in early December.

The Head Teacher reported that pupil behaviour from a significant minority of pupils in the school had become increasingly more challenging. Three pupils had been excluded in the last term for extremely violent behaviour. No extra staffing support was available to ease this situation despite the Head Teacher contacting the local CAMS agency and asking for urgent assistance. There was a long waiting list for these services.


The pressure therefore was on the Head Teacher and the SLT at the school to try to physically contain these incidents but ultimately the responsibility lay with the Head Teacher to make the difficult decisions on how to resolve these serious incidents in the school, making the school safe both for pupils and staff.

The issue was relative to a lack of additional funding being in place to enable the extra staffing necessary to meet the complex behavioural and mental health needs of the pupils.  

Belvue needed additional accommodation, for example, to deal with individual pupils who exhibited violent behaviour but the school did not have the resources to do this.

Q&A: 

JA: How are the parents informed of their children who are excluded and what is the follow up to this in these situations?

The Head Teacher reported that parents in these circumstances are written to and when the pupil concerned is due back from exclusion it is required that the both the parent and the child involved be interviewed by the Head Teacher. The length of the exclusion depended on the severity of the incident.

JA:  Were the problems that have emerged with pupils exhibiting violent behaviour not identified during the transition period from year 6 to year 7?

The Head Teacher reported that all pupils met the criteria laid down for pupils to join Belvue school - these pupils were cognitively able so they were able to join the school.

The governors acknowledged both the serious nature of the incidents reported by the Head teacher and that the school did not have the resources to deal with these incidents safely. Whilst the LA was aware of this situation the school had to wait for the outcome of the consultant’s review. He needed to recommend that Belvue be given more funding.

The Head Teacher also reported that the consultant was not a funding specialist although he had a background in Special Educational Needs. The issue of Belvue not receiving equitable funding when compared to other special schools in the borough needed to be addressed. The Governors recommended that the Schools Forum review its decision with regard to increasing the funding to the High Needs Block in order to give Belvue the additional funding it needed,

JA: What can governors do to move this situation on to support the staff and pupils at Belvue? 

The HT reported that it only needed one parent to take a case to tribunal, to question the legality of the uneven provision of special needs funding in the borough which was impacting unfairly on Belvue school. 

ST: Who is the Schools’ Forum accountable to so that the issue at Belvue school can be taken further?
The HT reported that the schools’ forum consisted of a democratically elected group of individuals, and decisions made by them were usually final.

ST: What can parents at the school do to highlight this problem?

The governors agreed that parents needed to be aware of the situation. The HT recommended that the governors should await the findings of the special needs review that was to be undertaken in early December and then discuss what further steps could be taken. A further decision on the distribution of the High Needs funding block would be made in January. The governors agreed that reform was needed to equalise the distribution of the special needs funding in the borough. The HT reported that the Special Needs consultant would provide a report for each of the special schools he reviewed and a copy of the appropriate report would be sent to each Head Teacher.

JS commented that the added value of the consultancy visit needed to be questioned since all data on special needs funding spent at Belvue school was readily available.

JA: How are these serious incidents recorded at the school?

The HT reported that all such incidents are written up in detail and the LA sent copies. 

There are more children in crisis in most schools and safeguarding issues are on the increase. Having two family workers at the school was crucial in supporting children and their families in such serious circumstances.

Membership of the GB

The HT reported that due to personal circumstances Joshua Deacon could not take up his place on the GB. New governors would be sought. As this was JS’s last meeting as a governor and as Acting Chair, the GB appointed JA as the new Vice-chair to the GB.

In the meantime, the Head Teacher would seek an Acting Chair amongst chairs at other special schools in the borough.


	HT




	5. 
	ORAL REPORT FROM THE FINANCE AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE HELD ON WEDNESDAY 22ND NOVEMBER
	Action

	5.1
	KB introduced this item. He reported that:


· The Committee had discussed in detail the merits of the school moving to a BACS paying out system in preference to continuing to use a cheque paying out system. The GB agreed to ratify this recommendation. Once the BACS system was in the process of being set up, the school would move to a new bank based on advice given by other schools as to which bank gave value for money.

· The GB also ratified the costing of the two school trips after a report back from the Finance and Resources Committee which had received an amended costing from the trip leaders. The cost of the trip to Portland Bill had been reduced due to the YHA reviewing its cost for the accommodation.
· The GB also ratified the updated and amended Fraud Self-audit. The amended version included more detail, especially on page 2 where more evidence had been provided in the ‘action’ column which made this clearer. The School’s Recruitment and Retention policy was also ratified by the GB.


	

	
	
	


	6. 
	HEAD TEACHER’S REPORT
	Action

	6.1


	The HT already reported on the finance situation, behaviour and the building works in item 4 of the agenda. In addition to these items she reported that the pupil roll in the school was 174.5. This was very good and provided needed income to the school. 

Pupil absence data from the beginning of the Autumn term was 3.5%. This was also very good. She emphasised that the number of physical interventions had increased dramatically in the last year due to the increasingly complex behaviour of pupils. These incidents were recorded on ‘My Concern’. The HT reported that fourteen incidents had been recorded this year.


The STAR Travel Plan was about improving sustainable travel in London. Transport of London and local boroughs were working with schools to encourage them to develop travel plans by establishing local school travel programmes. The governors congratulated the school’s travel co-ordinator Ailish Byrne for producing a comprehensive school STAR travel plan. The school anticipated receiving a GOLD award for this.


The quality of teaching was confirmed as being accurately assessed by the SLT. Richard Hill the school’s Link officer had visited the school and undertaken a series of observations to assess pupil progress and the quality of the work produced by pupils in their books.

Governors were also informed as to how many children in the school were Looked After Children, which of them were subject to Child Protection plans and Children in Need plans and who were at risk in terms of Safeguarding concerns.
	


	7. 
	GOVERNORS’ SKILLS AUDIT
	Action

	7.1


	This had been undertaken and the data was to be collated and analysed to pinpoint any skills gaps in the governing body. The Head Teacher would discuss the outcome of this with the governors. Training would be arranged for the governors though the LA. The Head Teacher to action.
	HT


	8. 
	AOB
	Action

	8.1
	JA was appointed by the governors as the new acting Vice-chair whilst a new Chair was looked for. This was seconded by JS. 

The Head Teacher thanked Jay for his invaluable work as a governor to the school and also as the Chair to the Governing Body. The governors endorsed this too and wished Jay well for the future. 

As a temporary measure, the Head Teacher would seek to find an Acting Chair through governing bodies at other Special schools in the borough. 
	HT


	9. 
	CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS
	Action

	9.1
	There were none.
	


	10. 
	DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS
	Action

	10.1
	Finance and Resources Meeting:
· Wednesday 24th January 2018

Full Governing Body Meeting:

· Monday 5th February 2018
	

	
	
	


There being no further matters to discuss, the Vice Chair thanked those present for attending and closed the meeting at 7.50pm
	Signed:
	
	Date:
	


Jay Shah, Acting Chair of 
Belvue School, Ealing
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